
Vestry Meeting 18 September 2022/ 7:00 pm / via Zoom
ATTENDEES: Mtr. Suz Cate, (Rector), Ellen Haase (Senior Warden), Jack McKenna (Treasurer), John
Warner, Jan Cribb, Harry Morse, Betty Snowden, Mel Harriss, Mark Stokes, and Mary Lou Sigsby

ABSENT:  Jenn Ellison, Lynn Luszcz, Jean Ellen Zavertnik, Clem Watson (Junior Warden)

GUEST: Rev. Lynn Sanders

OPENING PRAYER: The meeting was opened by prayer and a spiritual exercise that was used at the
recent women’s retreat.

SPECIAL NEW BUSINESS:
Introduction to Mtr. Lynn Sanders, Mutual Ministry Review facilitator: Mtr. Suz introduced the Rev.
Lynn Sanders, a priest who has a great deal of experience in the Mutual Ministry Review process. She
talked about her background and life experiences, as well as her expertise in the Mutual Ministry Review
process. There was a period of questions and dialogue.

Harry Morse and Lynn Luszcz have volunteered to help with the Mutual Ministry Review process. We
need one more volunteer – Betty Snowden volunteered to assist.

OLD BUSINESS:

Approval of August 2022 Minutes – Betty Snowden made a motion to approve the minutes of the
August 2022 meeting; seconded by Jan Cribb. Motion passed unanimously.

Email Votes – See ATTACHMENT A: Approval of rental of portable toilets for football season parking.

Hearing Assist Devices - John Warner reported that they are still researching the use of cellphones as
hearing assist devices in church. They plan to go to a church that uses the technology next Sunday.

NEW BUSINESS:

Treasurer’s Report – Jack McKenna –See ATTACHMENT B: Jack McKenna reported that we are still
having problems with the balance sheet and sorting through the old accounting procedures to bring
them up to date.  Attachment B provides a three page summary of our current status. Some points of
discussions included:

● We are expanding the number of authorized signatures from two to four on our Edward Jones
account.

● The Finance Committee will put together an analysis of salary and benefits to help us determine
a stewardship goal. They will send a recommendation to the Vestry. We may need to take a vote
by email in order to keep on schedule with the stewardship campaign timeline.



● Earlier this year, the Vestry voted to pay an additional $5000 per month on the principle of the
loan for Trinity Place if funds were available. This additional principle was not paid in August, and
won’t be in September or October. If funds are available in November, we may be able to catch
up.

● Doroty Meeks on the Finance Committee will meet with Evyone Washington, our new Finance
Administrator, to work though some of the accounting issues we are trying to resolve.

● We expect to fall below our budget projections for football and merchant parking revenue.
● We are behind $24,000 in pledges to the Doors Campaign. We are $5000 under budget in our

merchant parking revenue, and $7,000 under budget in our football parking revenue.  We will
not have any surplus.

● We will likely have to carry our demolition note until next spring if we can’t make the additional
principal payments. We had hoped to pay it off by the end of this calendar year.

● If people have questions or concerns about church finances, please ask them to talk to Jack
directly.

Harry Morse made a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report; seconded by John Warner.
Motion passed unanimously.

Stewardship Update – See ATTACHMENT C. Jean Ellen Zvertnik was unable to join the meeting but
provided a written report. Ellen Haase reminded the Vestry that the Finance Committee will recommend
a pledge goal, hopefully this week. We may have to call a special session or have an email vote. She
asked the Vestry to think about what we want to pledge as individuals and family units, and asked
everyone to pledge early. The pledge goal for 2022 was $530,000 and actual pledges were $488,044.
Stewardship Sunday is 9 October 2022.

Vestry elections for 2023-24 term.  Those rotating off the Vestry at the end of 2022 are Clem Watson,
Mary Lou Sigsby, and John Warner.  They will form the core of the nominating committee and include
other parishioners in this effort.  When Clem returns, we will ask him to convene the group.  Mtr. Suz
thanked the three outgoing Vestry members for their hard work and dedication. Once established, the
Nominating Committee will start identifying potential Vestry candidates.

BUILDING AND GROUNDS

Nave Air Conditioner Compressor – Junior Warden – See ATTACHMENT D: Clem Watson could not be
present for the meeting, but submitted information about the need for a new Nave air conditioner
compressor and other building/grounds detail in his report.

St. Paul’s Restoration – As discussed at the last Vestry meeting, St. Paul’s is in great need of a major
renovation to its exterior. Mary Lou Sigsby, Vestry Liaison to the Committee and interim Chair, has been
trying to determine what funds are available to undertake this effort. At this point, Mtr. Suz says that she
has been working on this with the staff and believes $40,000 is available in funds earmarked for St.
Paul’s. We have been quoted $140,000 for the entire job of removing all the many layers of paint,
repainting the exterior in its entirety, gutters, repairing and resealing the windows, etc.  Work is slated to
begin this fall and be completed in the spring, and we are concerned we will not have funding in place in
time to begin. We will seek Diocesan assistance and appeal to parishioners to make contributions. We
also will have members of the committee look for grant funding opportunities. Also see the minutes of
the September St. Paul’s Committee meeting (ATTACHMENT F).

VOLUNTEER OPPORTUNITIES



Football Parking Ministry: Game day volunteers are needed. Vestry members are asked to please
consider volunteering.

Outreach presentation on 9 October and Summit’s Fundraising Walk on 15 October – Harry Morse.
Harry Morse reported that a fundraising walk to raise money for education in Haiti has been scheduled
for October 15. He will work with Jerae Wallace, Bill Hurst, Canterbury, and others to encourage
participation. Proceeds from the walk will go to the Summits organization, which administers the funds
we contribute to support education in Haiti.  The walk will be at the Botanical Gardens and Harry is
trying to get a naturalist to lead the walk.

REPORTS

Rector’s Report: Mtr. Suz share the following information:

● Divine Purpose Statement –Mtr. Suz & Vestry asked parishioners to provide feedback on the
draft of our Divine Purpose Statement.  We have only received a few responses. Mtr. Suz will put
a summary of the responses together and send it out to the Vestry.

● Rev. Lynn Sanders will be a guest preacher in October and January. We also hope to have a
seminarian as guest preacher in November.

● We are hosting Diocesan Campus Ministry Leaders meeting next Saturday. It will include
orientation, training, and planning.

● The Worship Support Ministry Team met and made some solid plans for fall and winter. We are
still in need of volunteers to assist with Worship services.

● We are planning to put together three groups to come together to talk about the Vinery and
campus ministry.  It will include a university panel and take place this fall.

Senior Warden’s Report  (Ellen Haase) – See ATTACHMENT E
● Ellen’s report provided an update on  Sunday School, breakfast teams, and Family Ministries.
● Betty Snowden and Jan Cribb are assisting with the Day School Welcome Back Party scheduled

for Tuesday September 27 in Trinity Place. They would like for the Vestry to come.
● Vestry Day to cook for Canterbury is December 7. Volunteers needed for salad and dessert. Betty

Snowden volunteered to assist.
● Next Vestry Meeting is 16 October 2022 at 7 PM

Closing Prayer and Adjournment

Respectfully Submitted,

Rebecca Eidson
Clerk to the Vestry
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ATTACHMENT D

Junior Warden Report, 9-18-22

Buildings: We contacted Electric City Heating & Cooling, who we have a maintenance contract
with, to make a service call. The technician indicated that the system was low on refrigerant and
also found the system has a leak in the evaporator coil. This will require replacement of the
entire 20 ton system. As a short term resolution, the technician recommended adding
refrigerant. We are still soliciting a second quote for the work.

Grounds: A mowing schedule has been set up for Trinity Place. Many thanks to Greg Meeks,
Jody and Kathy Hunter, Jim Reed, Michael Diemer, and Michael Walker for volunteering!

St. Paul’s: The replacement of the alarm system at St. Paul’s was completed on August 24. We
have received an estimate from the painter for the exterior of the building.

Maintenance Expenditures: As noted below, Maintenance and Maintenance Contract
expenditures are above the 2 year average. The Maintenance budget is $20,000, while the
Maintenance Contracts budget is $15,000. We will need to carefully monitor expenditures and
only perform necessary maintenance through the remainder of year.

Clem WatsonATTACHMENT
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ATTACHMENT E

St. Paul’s Committee
Meeting Minutes

Sept. 7, 2022, 1:30 PM

ATTENDEES: Mary Lou Sigsby (Interim Chair and Liaison to the Vestry), Iris Reed, Mike Diemer, Rebecca
Eidson, Wendy Longo, Diana Manly, Clyde Gorsuch, Serena Dubose, Anna Tollison, Jim Reed, Sally
Mathiasen, Clems Watson (Junior Warden), and Rev. Suz Cate

Mary Lou Sigsby called the meeting to order. Mtr. Suz opened the meeting with a prayer.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: Minutes were distributed by Mary Lou prior to the meeting. There was no
formal approval.

UPDATES:

● Security Panel: The security panel has been replaced.

● Property Survey: Jack Davis sent the committee all the information he has gathered. Once we
know how much money we have available, we will revisit this topic and make a decision on
whether to complete the survey or not. Because much of the property is overgrown, prior to a
survey we may wish to consider hiring a company that brings goats onsite to clear the
underbrush. The cost of renting and fencing the goats is expensive, although we don’t know how
much. Michael Diemer said a self-propelled, walk-behind “bush-hog” type mower can be rented
from Lowe’s very inexpensively.

○ Mary Lou Sigsby will ensure that Holy Trinity has copies of the documentation and
research completed by Jack Davis in its official files/records. Mtr. Suz suggested using
Dropbox.

● Finances of St. Paul’s: Mary Lou reported she asked the Vestry to provide information about
what funds we have in the budget for St. Paul’s. Bob Taylor and Jack McKenna (Treasurer) are
going to work on this. We have many needs at St. Pauls (exterior painting, surveying, grave
conservation, etc.), but no budget to work with. Mary Lou Sigsby said once we get budget
information from the Vestry, she will ask for the Finance Committee to give us a monthly report.
Mary Lou will continue to follow up as needed.

● Exterior Painting Project: Now that fall is here, we need to get the exterior painting project
underway. We don’t yet know how much funding we have available, and even if we did, we
know it isn’t enough for the estimated $140,000 cost.

○ Mary Lou Sigsby has drafted an appeal to the congregation to be published in Tempo
and HT Notes. Rebecca Eidson will edit and send to Mtr. Suz.

○ Mother Suz confirmed she is still hopeful the Diocese will provide financial support for
the care and upkeep of St. Paul’s. The new Bishop has not yet visited.

○ Diana Manly will find out what excess funds are available in the Thrift Shop budget for
this project and report at the next meeting.



○ Once Diana Manly finds out what Thrift Shop funds are available, Wendy Longo and
Anna Tollion will proceed with seeking grants. Most require matching fund.

○ Clem Watson and Jim Reed will try to get more detailed information from the painters,
including a payment schedule and details about various line item costs in the project
proposal.

● Loose-leaf notebook with St. Paul’s documents, records, and history: Mary Lou Sigsby and Mtr.
Suz have followed up with Eric Naeseth about returning this resource to St. Paul’s. He is still
unable to locate it, but is now going through boxes in his garage. Mary Lou and Mtr. Suz will
continue to follow up with Eric.

● Lawn care contract: Jim Reed drafted a scope of work for lawn care. The committee decided to
send it out for bid after the mowing season ends. It was suggested someone be assigned to
oversee their work. Mary Lou Sigsby said that she believes Eric Naeseth is currently overseeing
their work.

○ The Committee is to review the lawn care scope of work provided by Jim and send him
any suggested additions/changes before the next committee meeting.

● Grave Marker Cleaning Project: Mike Diemer reported he has found an anti-biologic that is far
less expensive for grave marker cleaning. Once tested, he and Rebecca will plan an “event” to
have volunteers come out and clean tombstones. Funds may be solicited to pay for the cleaning,
but it would be best to wait until after we raise money for painting. Mary Lou suggested we ask
for help from a Clemson University Service Fraternity that is helping on other projects; Rebecca
will follow up.

● Yard Work at St. Paul’s: At the last meeting, Mike Diemer presented a landscaping plan that
includes planting foundation shrubs along the front fence and relocating the perennials in front
of the foundation shrubs. The proposal included dwarf Japanese holly, ligustrum, and red
diamond loropetalum, which will stay green all year long. The remaining juniper and azaleas will
be removed. One of the fairly new cypress trees appears to be unhealthy. Again, concern was
expressed about no irrigation system and the lack of water pressure. The Committee agreed for
Michael to proceed with spearheading the plan to plant foundational shrubs and relocate the
perennials. Michael will call for a work day to help with the plantings.

● Thrift Shop: Diana Manly reported that the Thrift Shop is open again and all is well.

● Security Safe under the Altar: Iris Reed reported the vestry approved the purchase and
installation of a security safe under the altar for the silver. She provided them the dimensions
needed (14” X 12”) and Jack McKenna (Treasurer) will proceed with the purchase.

● Unmarked Graves at St. Paul’s: Rebecca Eidson presented a proposal for a grave marker for the
unmarked graves of four African Americans. One marker will be purchased with all four names. It
will likely take six months to be produced due to a backlog of work. The committee chose a
design and wording from her recommendations.

○ Mtr. Suz will send Rebecca the names and dates of death.



○ Rebecca will confirm that the company wants 50 percent up front and Mtr. Suz will
arrange for payment so the order can be placed. The remaining 50% will be due when
installed.

○ Once Mtr. Suz has a date for the tour by the Pendleton African American Heritage
Foundation, she will let Michael and Rebecca know so they can place a temporary
marker at the site.

● Power Lines: Mike Diemer reported he has not yet contacted Duke Energy about burying the
power lines running in front of the church that are going to be problematic as trees grow. Mary
Lou said that Clemson is partnering with Duke Energy to match costs for burying power lines in
the city limits. Perhaps the Town of Pendleton will do this. Michael will try to work on this
before the next meeting.

● Churchyard Grave Marker Guidelines: Rebecca Eidson has started some preliminary research.
Mother Suz said she would like to work on this project with Rebecca; Rebecca will set up a
meeting to draft guidelines.

● Taps on Memorial Day: Mary Lou said we may wish to have Taps played in the St. Paul’s
Churchyard on Memorial Day to honor soldiers buried there. Perhaps it could be a small event.
Michael Diemer contacted Doug Henry and arranged for him to play. Rebecca Eidson and
Michael Diemer will follow up this spring and develop a plan.

NEW BUSINESS

Cleaning Services: Mary Lou and Mtr. Suz said that the hourly rate for cleaning needs to be reviewed.
After some discussion about a range of pay, it was determined that this would be an administrative
decision and not a committee decision. Mtr. Suz and Mary Lou will determine final pay.

NEXT MEETING: Wednesday, October 19, 1:30 p.m. Conference Room at Holy Trinity.

Minutes taken by Rebecca Eidson


